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labor organization at the time of its 
termination or loss of reporting iden-
tity and, together with a copy thereof, 
shall be filed with the Office of Labor- 
Management Standards within 30 days 
of the effective date of such termi-
nation or loss of reporting identity, as 
the case may be. 

(b) Labor organizations which qualify 
to use Form LM–3, the Labor Organiza-
tion Annual Report, pursuant to §§ 403.4 
and 403.5 of this chapter may file the 
terminal report called for in this sec-
tion on Form LM–3. This report must 
be signed by the president and treas-
urer, or corresponding principal offi-
cers, of the labor organization. 

(c) Labor organizations which qualify 
to use Form LM–4, the Labor Organiza-
tion Annual Report, pursuant to §§ 403.4 
and 403.5 of this chapter may file the 
terminal report called for in this sec-
tion on Form LM–4. The report must be 
signed by the president and treasurer, 
or corresponding principal officers, of 
the labor organization. 

[28 FR 14381, Dec. 27, 1963, as amended at 62 
FR 6092, Feb. 10, 1997] 

§ 402.6 Receipt of reports and docu-
ments. 

Upon receipt of all reports and docu-
ments submitted for filing under the 
provisions of this part, the Office of 
Labor-Management Standards shall as-
sign to the initial information report 
filed by each labor organization, an 
identifying number. This number 
thereafter shall be entered by the re-
porting labor organization on all subse-
quent or terminal reports and all other 
documents which it thereafter submits 
for filing under this part, as well as on 
all communications directed to the Of-
fice concerning such reports and docu-
ments. 

§ 402.7 Effect of acknowledgment and 
filing by the Office of Labor-Man-
agement Standards. 

Acknowledgment by the Office of 
Labor-Management Standards of the 
receipt of reports and documents sub-
mitted for filing under this part, is in-
tended solely to inform the sender of 
the receipt thereof by the Office, and 
neither such acknowledgment nor the 
filing of such reports and documents by 
the Office constitutes express or im-

plied approval thereof, or in any man-
ner indicates that the content of any 
such report or document fulfills the re-
porting or other requirements of the 
Act, or of the regulations in this chap-
ter, applicable thereto. 

§ 402.8 Personal responsibility of sig-
natories of reports. 

Each individual required to sign any 
report under section 201(a) of the Act 
and under this part shall be personally 
responsible for the filing of such report 
and for any statement contained there-
in which he knows to be false. 

§ 402.9 Maintenance and retention of 
records. 

Every person required to file any re-
port under this part shall maintain 
records on the matters required to be 
reported which will provide in suffi-
cient detail the necessary basic infor-
mation and data from which the docu-
ments filed with the Office of Labor- 
Management Standards may be 
verified, explained or clarified, and 
checked for accuracy and complete-
ness, and shall include vouchers, work-
sheets, receipts, and applicable resolu-
tions, and shall keep such records 
available for examination for a period 
of not less than five years after the fil-
ing of the documents based on the in-
formation which they contain. 

§ 402.10 Dissemination and 
verification of reports. 

Every labor organization required to 
submit a report under section 201(a) of 
the Act and under this part shall make 
available to all its members the infor-
mation required to be contained in 
such report, including the copy of the 
constitution and bylaws required to be 
filed therewith, and every such labor 
organization and its officers shall be 
under a duty to permit such member 
for just cause to examine any books, 
records, and accounts necessary to 
verify such report and constitution and 
bylaws. 

[28 FR 14381, Dec. 27, 1963, as amended at 50 
FR 31309, Aug. 1, 1985] 

§ 402.11 Attorney-client communica-
tions exempted. 

Nothing contained in this part shall 
be construed to require an attorney 
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who is a member in good standing of 
the bar of any State, to include in any 
report required to be filed pursuant to 
the provisions of section 201(a) of the 
Act, and of this part, any information 
which was lawfully communicated to 
such attorney by any of his clients in 
the course of a legitimate attorney-cli-
ent relationship. 

§ 402.12 Publication of reports re-
quired by this part. 

Inspection and examination of any 
report or other document filed as re-
quired by this part, and the furnishing 
by the Office of Labor-Management 
Standards of copies thereof to any per-
son requesting them, shall be governed 
by part 70 of this title. 

[35 FR 2990, Feb. 13, 1970] 

§ 402.13 OMB control number. 

The collecting of information re-
quirements in this part have been ap-
proved by the Office of Management 
and Budget and assigned OMB control 
number 1215–0188. 

[59 FR 15115, Mar. 31, 1994, as amended at 63 
FR 33779, June 19, 1998] 
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Order No. 4–2007, May 2, 2007, 72 FR 26159. 

SOURCE: 28 FR 14383, Dec. 27, 1963, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 403.1 Fiscal year for reports required 
by this part. 

(a) As used in this part, unless other-
wise defined, the term fiscal year means 
the calendar year or other period of 12 
consecutive calendar months, on the 
basis of which financial accounts are 
kept by a labor organization reporting 
under this part. Where a labor organi-
zation designates a new fiscal year pe-
riod prior to the expiration of a pre-
viously established fiscal year period, 
the resultant period of less than 12 con-
secutive calendar months, and there-
after the newly established fiscal year, 
shall in that order each constitute a 
fiscal year for purposes of the report 
required to be filed by section 201(b) of 
the Act, and of the regulations in this 
part. 

(b) A labor organization which is sub-
ject to section 201(b) of the Act for only 
a portion of its fiscal year because the 
labor organization first becomes sub-
ject to the Act during such fiscal year, 
may consider such portion as the en-
tire fiscal year in making its report 
under this part. 

[28 FR 14383, Dec. 27, 1963, as amended at 42 
FR 59070, Nov. 15, 1977] 

§ 403.2 Annual financial report. 
(a) Every labor organization shall, as 

prescribed by the regulations in this 
part, file with the Office of Labor-Man-
agement Standards within 90 days after 
the end of each of its fiscal years, a fi-
nancial report signed by its president 
and treasurer, or corresponding prin-
cipal officers. 

(b) Every labor organization shall in-
clude in its annual financial report 
filed as provided in paragraph (a) of 
this section, in such detail as may be 
necessary accurately to disclose its fi-
nancial condition and operations for its 
preceding fiscal year and in such cat-
egories as prescribed by the Assistant 
Secretary under the provisions of this 
part, the information required by sec-
tion 201(b) of the Act and found by the 
Assistant Secretary under section 208 
thereof to be necessary in such report. 

(c) If, on the date for filing the an-
nual financial report of a labor organi-
zation required under section 201(b) of 
the Act and this section, such labor or-
ganization is in trusteeship, the labor 
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